

# UWL REPOSITORY repository.uwl.ac.uk

Male victims of sexual violence and their welfare in the criminal justice system

Widanaralalage, Kennath, Hine, Ben ORCID: https://orcid.org/0000-0001-9732-4631 and Murphy, Anthony (2022) Male victims of sexual violence and their welfare in the criminal justice system. In: Men and Welfare. Taylor and Francis, Routledge, London, UK, pp. 140-150. ISBN 9781003178811

http://dx.doi.org/10.4324/9781003178811-14

This is the Accepted Version of the final output.

UWL repository link: https://repository.uwl.ac.uk/id/eprint/9728/

Alternative formats: If you require this document in an alternative format, please contact: <u>open.research@uwl.ac.uk</u>

# Copyright:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights.

**Take down policy**: If you believe that this document breaches copyright, please contact us at <u>open.research@uwl.ac.uk</u> providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

# Chapter 9

### Male victims of sexual violence and their welfare in the Criminal Justice System.

B. Kennath Widanaralalage<sup>1</sup>\*, Benjamin A. Hine<sup>2</sup>, Anthony D. Murphy<sup>3</sup>

ORCID: 10000-0002-5748-1517, 20000-0001-9732-4631, 30000-0003-0093-6178

<sup>1</sup>University of Westminster, London, UK

<sup>2</sup>University of West London, London, UK

<sup>3</sup>University of Birmingham, Birmingham, UK

\*Corresponding Author: B. Kennath Widanaralalage, <u>k.widanaralalagedon@westminster.ac.uk</u>, University of Westminster, Psychology, School of Social Sciences, 115 New Cavendish Street, London W1W 6UW

# Word Count (including main text and references): 4934

#### Abstract

Male victims of sexual violence currently receive little attention in the UK, despite evidence indicating a growing number of men reporting sexual offences to the police and seeking psychological support for sexual trauma. Such issues are situated against a backdrop of substantial, gender-specific barriers for men around recognising, disclosing, and seeking support for their victimisation. Additionally, concerns have been raised around the efficacy of police officers in providing support throughout reporting and the investigation process, with findings indicating that male rape victims are often met with disbelief and scepticism and find the Criminal Justice process retraumatising. As such, increasing understanding around men's experiences within the Criminal Justice System (CJS) is critical in aiding the production of gender-inclusive, trauma-informed strategies that recognise victims' gender/sexuality-specific needs. This chapter therefore aims to provide evidence-based, victim-centric guidance on effectively supporting male victims of sexual violence, across the multiple institutions of the UK CJS in order to ensure gender-specific and inclusive care for victim-survivors. It does so by overviewing current issues in the policing and service provision of male rape allegations and by examining men's welfare in the context of multiple UK CJS institutions. It will then review research conducted in the UK on the welfare of male survivors across key investigative moments, from reporting, involvement of third-sector victim-support services, officer responses and investigative practices, to referral to the Crown Prosecution Service, before concluding with recommendations for policy and practice.

# Introduction

Previous reviews on the attrition problem<sup>1</sup> of sexual offences in the UK have highlighted how some of the challenges that exist for female complainants could be amplified for men (Angiolini, 2015), as they encounter a series of additional barriers which delay their entry to, and jeopardise their engagement with, the Criminal Justice System (CJS). Researchers have also argued that issues surrounding investigative practices and officers' responses result in a "downstream orientation" of sexual offences, with officers seemingly 'reluctant to progress 'weak' cases to prosecutors, based on their own judgements of the likelihood of conviction' (Hine et al., 2021, p. 120). However, whilst the consequences of hostile investigative practices and unsuccessful investigative outcomes are recognised for female complainants (Ministry of Justice, 2021), male survivors' experiences with the CJS are critically under-researched. Therefore, the present chapter explores the phenomenon of male sexual victimisation and the welfare of male survivors within the UK CJS, specifically in relation to their wellbeing and engagement with the therapeutic support provided by third sector services<sup>2</sup>. By examining issues surrounding legal definitions, prevalence rates, barriers to report, and experiences with the CJS, this chapter draws from recent research in the UK to make policy recommendations to support the welfare of male survivors.

### Legal definitions of rape and prevalence rates in England and Wales

Historically, male sexual victimisation has been dismissed and overlooked in British society (McLean, 2013), partly due to its legislative history. Before the introduction of the Criminal Justice and Public Order Act 1994, only women were considered rape victims, with male sexual victimisation legislated as "buggery", a term used up until 1956 to describe anal sex "committed with mankind or beast" (in Lowe, 2018). Until the introduction of "non-consensual buggery" in 1967 (subsequently removed in 1994), buggery defined any sexual relations between men, thus blurring the boundaries between consensual and non-consensual acts. Essentially, this meant that male victims of sexually violent acts in England and Wales had no legal standing in the CJS, with their experiences shamed and treated as unnatural, which was (and still is) indicative of the socio-cultural stigma surrounding sex amongst men (McLean, 2013). The Criminal Justice and Public Order Act (1994) saw the inclusion of men in rape legislations for the first time, laying the foundations for the subsequent Sexual Offences Act 2003, which is currently in force in England and Wales. The Sexual Offences Act 2003 is an important step towards the recognition of male sexual violence<sup>3</sup> in the UK. For example, since 2003 men have been included in official statistics, such as police records and the Crime Survey for England and Wales (CSEW). These two sources are now examined by the Office for National Statistics (ONS), providing reliable estimates of prevalence rates of male sexual victimisation in the UK. The most recent report from the ONS (2021) reveals that almost 5% of all men experienced some form of sexual violence from the age of 16. An estimated 0.7% of men

experienced sexual violence between March 2019 and March 2020, equating to almost 155,000 men in a 12-month period. Prevalence rates increase dramatically amongst men who report having sex with other men, with findings from the support organisation Survivors UK (2021) indicating that 45% of gay and bisexual men have been sexually assaulted in their lifetime.

Women still represent the majority of victims of sexual violence in the UK (80% of all victims: ONS, 2021), and it is therefore not surprising that policy and interventions have been tailored to support female survivors and tackle the widespread violence experienced by women (and girls). However, whilst the focus on female sexual violence is deserved and desperately needed, it is important to recognise that a substantial number of men are also affected by this serious and damaging form of violence. The need to consider how men's welfare is supported following sexual victimisation is best understood by recognising the debilitating psychological consequences that are often reported by male survivors.

# Psychological Consequences for Male Survivors of Sexual Violence

Sexual violence has profound short-term and long-term consequences for survivors' psychological wellbeing. Earlier research suggested that men and women experienced similar psychological issues (e.g., Heidt et al., 2005; Walker et al., 2005), whilst others have argued that men are more likely to report acute psychiatric symptoms, leading to hospitalisations in some cases (Kimerling et al., 2002). These mixed findings highlight the challenges of comparing male and female survivors' experiences of psychological distress following the abuse. It is more beneficial to acknowledge how each group will share similar experiences and barriers, whilst examining within-group differences to truly understand survivors' victimisation, as not all men (nor women) are alike and not all differences are uniform and exclusive to one group. Indeed, understanding how men make sense of a form of violence stereotypically associated with being a woman (Fisher & Pina, 2013) is crucial to understand how men access support (and report to the police) when dealing with a complex range of psychological issues. Evidence suggest that male survivors often report depressive and suicidal thoughts, increased and persistent anger, negative self-evaluative emotions (self-blame, guilt, shame, low self-esteem), problems with sexual functioning and gender identity, and post-traumatic stress disorder (Mgolozeli & Duma, 2020; Peterson et al., 2011; Voller et al., 2015; Walker et al., 2005; Widanaralalage, 2022). Whilst these psychological issues are also reported by female survivors (Campbell et al., 2004), highlighting the devastating impact of sexual violence for both men and women, scholars have often emphasised the need to recognise how men are expected to adhere to a series of norms and standards related to masculinity (Levant & Richmond, 2008). For example, men are expected to be stoic, resilient, invulnerable, and independent (Berke et al., 2018; Kong, 2019; Mahalik et al., 2003). As such, experiences of negative self-evaluative emotions seem to be influenced by men's perceived failure to "act tough" during the abuse (Widanaralalage, 2022). These

perspectives on male sexual victimisation emphasise the existence of gender-specific barriers for men to recognising, disclosing, and accessing support after the victimisation. It is therefore unsurprising that only a minority of men ever involves the police and that experiences of reporting are often retraumatising (Jamel et al., 2008; Rumney, 2008).

#### Male survivors and the Criminal Justice System

#### Choosing to report

Key legislative changes led to substantial increases in the number of recorded sexual offences against men, which saw police records on sexual offences against men going from 1,135 (Nicholas et al., 2005) to 16,127 (ONS, 2021). However, recorded offences are still a fraction of all male victims, with almost 90% of men not reporting to the police (ONS, 2021). Under-reporting is a well-known issue in the UK (Hohl & Stanko, 2015), which is indicative of victims' low confidence in the CJS as they fear repercussions and unsuccessful investigations. As men and women seemingly encounter similar barriers and challenges, it is evident that there is a sector-wide problem around how victims receive support in the UK CJS. Similarly to female survivors, men are affected by feelings of responsibility, shame, embarrassment, and a desire to "move on" and "forget about it" (Lowe & Rogers, 2017). Indeed, involving the police is challenging for all survivors, who have to negotiate between complex and often conflicting feelings in order to disclose their victimisation not only to officials, but also family, friends, and partners (Widanaralalage, 2022).

Men's reluctance stems from an awareness that their victimisation does not comply to what would be described as "typical" or "authentic" sexual offences, where men are usually the offenders and not the victims (Cohen, 2014; Fisher & Pina, 2013). Whilst fears of not being believed are common also with female survivors (up to 25%: ONS, 2021), authors have argued that the perception of the police as a subculture that favours and encourages hypermasculine traits (toughness, aggressiveness, competitiveness, heterosexuality: Fielding, 1994), may in part explain male survivors' fear of having their stories questioned and even ridiculed by officers (Abdullah-Khan, 2008; Javaid, 2015). Indeed, earlier studies show that male survivors seem to be aware of these biases against samesex relationships (Mezey & King, 1989), therefore it is unsurprising that survivors may decide to delay or forgo altogether reporting to avoid further psychological repercussions. Men's fear of having their sexuality questioned by officers seems to be unique for male allegations. In her influential book Male Rape: The Emergence of a Social and Legal Issue (2008), Abdullah-Khan suggested that gay survivors fear that police officers, upon learning about their sexuality, would view their complaints as false and that they would be subjected to homophobic reactions. Conversely, straight men fear being labelled as "hidden homosexual" who were making false allegations to conceal regretted sexual relations. Men's concerns around having their sexuality questioned highlight survivors' awareness of the existence of male rape myths on victims' sexuality and masculinity (Hine et al., 2021;

Widanaralalage, 2022), as they anticipate officers' using these narratives to question their victimisation.

# **Experiences of Reporting to Police**

From the limited evidence around men's experiences with reporting in the UK, male survivors' fears seem to be largely confirmed. Recently, Widanaralalage (2022) qualitatively examined issues surrounding male survivors' welfare upon entering the CJS from the perspectives of male-on-male survivors of rape and sexual abuse. Initially survivors were motivated to report their victimisation for a sense of moral responsibility and a desire to recognise and acknowledge their experiences through official channels. Indeed, findings by Jamel et al. (2008) highlight how men decide to report not only to validate their experiences and access other mental health services, but also as way to commence their recovery journeys. However, the responses reported in this study were overwhelmingly negative, with issues around scepticism and hostility emerging as prominent and recurrent. In particular, survivors reported officers questioning their sexuality and behaviours during the assaults. Besides highlighting officers' biases towards same-sex relationships (Abdullah-Khan, 2008; Rumney, 2008), Widanaralalage (2022) emphasised the role of rape myths in police handling of male allegations, an issue that appears to be recurrent across the criminal justice sector (Angiolini, 2015; Hohl & Stanko, 2015). Crucially, upon encountering these responses, survivors often regretted reporting to the police. The emotional repercussions reported by men highlight how involving the police often results in survivors experiencing something akin to "secondary victimisation" (Campbell & Raja, 1999): an issue reported also for female cases consisting of 'victim-blaming attitudes, behaviours, and practices engaged in by service providers, which further the rape event, resulting in additional trauma' (Campbell et al., 2001, p. 1240). As a result of officers' negative responses, almost all participants in Widanaralalage's (2022) study withdrew their case, indicating that they could not cope with the "burden" of an investigative process that seemed to be designed to question and minimise their experiences of victimisation. In light of the high number of withdrawals (55%) highlighted by MOPAC (2021), Widanaralalage argued that men's decision to retract their case was to safeguard themselves from further psychological damage caused by officers' antagonistic and stigmatising attitudes.

#### Support from Third-Sector Organisations

Third-sector organisation play a crucial role in supporting male survivors' welfare when accessing the CJS (Weare & Hulley, 2019). They provide therapeutic support throughout the processes of reporting, as well as helping them make sense of officers' behaviours and investigative decisions (Hine et al., 2022; Widanaralalage, 2022). Widanaralalage (2022) explored these issues directly with service providers working in specialist organisations in England. The study provided insight into the therapeutic challenges involved in providing effective and tailored support to male survivors. Overall,

service providers largely confirmed that survivors feel unsupported and stigmatised when reporting to the police. They highlighted that, from a therapeutic perspective, reporting to the police constituted a challenge for their clients' therapeutic recovery, as they reported the repercussions of procedural and emotional issues arising from officers' stigmatising attitudes and often unsuccessful investigative outcomes. With only 10% of all cases referred to prosecution (Murphy et al., 2021), it is unsurprising that men, after going through taxing and often unsuccessful investigations, are left devastated and retraumatised by criminal justice processes. Crucially, as investigative outcomes seem to be poorly explained to complainants (Ministry of Justice, 2021), services are left to "pick up the pieces" (Widanaralalage, 2022) and help their clients make sense of decisions which seem to deny their experience.

#### **Criminal Justice Outcomes**

In the last 12 years, Stern (2010) and Angiolini (2015) highlighted how the lack of resources devoted to the policing of sexual offences resulted in inconsistent responses in crucial investigative moments, directly affecting all survivors of sexual violence, including men. In particular, Angiolini highlights how the lack of experiences in some first responder makes them unequipped to effectively support survivors during reporting and the over-estimation of false allegations. Whilst Angiolini recognises that the barriers that exist around reporting for women are magnified when it comes to male complainants, currently male survivors of sexual violence have received little political attention. Indeed, even the End-to-end rape review (2021) commissioned by the Ministry of Justice to determine why victims withdraw, why referral rates vary from force to force, why prosecutions consistently collapse, and the impact of investigation and court proceeding on victims, has largely overlooked male survivors. This is despite evidence clearly highlighting that these issues are relevant and, in some cases, amplified for male survivors, who have been relegated to a footnote in what otherwise should be considered a comprehensive strategy to tackle the attrition of sexual offences in the UK CJS.

Evidence on the attrition of male rape cases can be found in Hine et al. (2021). The study examines 122 cases recorded by the London Metropolitan Police Service (MPS) between 2005 and 2012. Information related to survivors, suspects, offences, and procedural information were examined to produce a descriptive profile of male allegations brought forward to the MPS and determine what factors influenced attrition or advancement of cases. The findings revealed that in 52% of cases men knew the suspect and that in 88% of the cases the incident(s) occurred in a known location. Prior to the incident, men reported having voluntarily consumed alcohol (43%) and drugs (24%). An important proportion of participants reported having mental health issues (27%). In terms of investigative outcomes, 1 in 5 (22%) of cases were withdrawn, highlighting how the majority of men appeared interested in progressing their case, once overcoming the barriers and hesitancies around

reporting discussed above. However, these findings have to be interpreted with caution as the timeframe of the study (2005-2012) comes before high-profile operations (e.g. Operation Yewtree) and commissioned governmental reviews on the policing of sexual offences (e.g. Angiolini, 2015). Indeed, recent reports on a smaller sample of cases (N=28) revealed that up to 55% of men withdraw their case after the initial report (MOPAC, 2021), a figure that is more in line with recorded female case (see Hohl & Stanko, 2015; Murphy et al., 2021). Nevertheless, Hine et al. confirm that only a small proportion of cases (1 in 5) are referred to the Crime Prosecution Service, with such decisions significantly affected by "extra-legal" factors. For example, victims' mental health and substance use were significantly related to receiving a no crime outcome. Such findings highlight how factors related to male complaints' credibility affect officers' investigative decisions, which is consistent with results from Hohl and Stanko (2015) on female cases.

While embryonic in comparison to research focusing on female victims of rape, there is not only a clear need to examine the specific challenges of male victims, but in doing so genuine insights are helping to understand the impact on case trajectories, victim experiences, and trauma-informed practice. More work on policy, practice, and the ongoing research agenda is needed to further this important mission.

### **Recommendations for policy and Conclusions.**

The evidence presented in this chapter clearly indicates that, whilst some improvements have been made in the overall recognition of male sexual victimisation, changes to policy and renewed intervention are desperately needed to effectively support male survivors' welfare, particularly in the context of the CJS. Despite recent recognition and funding pledges with a Position Statement on Male *Victims*<sup>4</sup> (2019) and a shift towards gender inclusive definitions of intimate violence (Baird, 2021; Home Office, 2019; Ministry of Justice, 2021), there are still key issues in how policy makers view and understand male sexual victimisation. For example, the Government pledged to 'Utilise evidence from across government on male experiences of crimes captured in the Ending VAWG [Violence Against Women and Girls] Strategy to inform future policies and training' (p. 8). 'Capturing' male sexual violence through a strategy that is specifically designed to identify issues relating to VAWG is clearly problematic. As outlined throughout this chapter, whilst men and women encounter similar challenges, there are key gender differences in how sexual violence is experienced in terms of emotional issues, barriers to help seeking, and involving and engaging with the CJS (Hine et al., 2021; Widanaralalage, 2022). In fact, recent reports by the Victims' Commissioner (Baird, 2021) indicate that male-oriented services and service users were concerned and disappointed with surveys they received for VAWG consultations containing gendered language and terminology, which emphasised the problems of designing policy by arbitrarily including men in a strategy to tackle violence against women. As these issues have been publicly raised by services and commissioned reviews (Baird,

2021), the government promised to publish a new position statement for men and boys by the end of 2021. However, such a position is yet to be published, leaving the question of how (and if) the government intends to move forward in designing specific policy for men (and boys) largely unanswered.

The solution brought forward by campaigners across the Domestic and Sexual Violence sector is to design a specific strategy to ending Violence Against Men and Boys (VAMB), that includes the variety of crimes affecting men, from male-on-male homicide, knife crime, domestic violence, and, crucially, sexual violence (Survivors UK, 2021). Such strategy is not intended to compete with, nor to be to the detriment of, *Ending* VAWG. Instead, a separate VAMB strategy recognises the unique and distinct needs of men and is needed to address survivors concerns around the bias and disbelief encountered within criminal justice settings (Weare & Hulley, 2019, p. 22). Therefore, we agree with the recommendations by the Victim's Commissioner (2021), in highlighting that future policy should focus on developing strategies that are specifically designed to capture men's experiences of sexual violence, by directly involving them to contribute to policy and interventions.

Given the role of services in men's therapeutic recovery and entry and retention in the CJS (Widanaralalage, 2022), there is a need to develop close links between the different stakeholder in the CJS and the third sector, to capture the challenges encountered by survivors in bringing forward their allegations. Commissioned reviews and empirical research consistently demonstrate that officers encounter serious challenges in investigating sexual offences against men, given how a substantial number of male cases are brought forward several years after the event (Walker et al., 2005), creating significant investigative hurdles for police officers and prosecutors. Crucially, such issues, whilst requiring officer to exercise a degree of discretion, can be addressed by recognising that men seek more than just a justice outcome, but look for validation and further support (Jamel et al., 2008; Widanaralalage, 2022). Officers can play a vital supportive role in recognising and acknowledging male survivors' post-victimisation needs. Clearly, as highlighted by Stern (2010), Angiolini (2015), and the End-to-end Rape Review (2021) targeted training for officers in developing trauma-informed approaches is currently desperately needed. In the context of male sexual violence and VAMB, training of the police should be designed around male rape myths, masculinity needs and norms, and how trauma is experienced by men.

In conclusion, any strategy to end VAMB must have at its core the recognition and identification of male survivors. To do so, it must prioritise improving the avenues for accessing appropriate support. Indeed, men attempt to access a variety of services before engaging with specialist organisation, as these services currently have limited resources, thus low visibility. For example, men attempt to access support through the National Health Services, General Practitioners, Mainstream Services (e.g., Victim Support), and Female Oriented Rape Crisis services (Weare &

Hulley, 2019; Widanaralalage, 2022). However, evidence indicates that men are often unsatisfied with these services, as the support provided lacks in specificity and is not tailored to their unique needs as men (Posodas, 2017). It is therefore essential to target these key entry points, by supporting the delivery of male-informed training across the third sector. Crucially, by improving how men access support, a VAMB strategy not only could facilitate referrals to specialised services but could also substantially reduce the delay between survivors' experiences of victimisation and reporting to the CJS.

#### References

Abdullah-Khan, N. (2008). Male Rape: The Emergence of a Social and Legal Issue. Springer.

- Angiolini, E. (2015). Report of the Independent Review into The Investigation and Prosecution of Rape in London (p. 161). Crown Prosecution Service. <u>https://www.cps.gov.uk/sites/default/files/documents/publications/dame\_elish\_angiolini\_rape\_review\_2015.pdf</u>
- Baird, V. (2021). Annual report of the Victims' Commissioner 2020 to 2021 Victims Commissioner. https://victimscommissioner.org.uk/document/annual-report-of-the-victims-commissioner-2020-to-2021/
- Berke, D. S., Reidy, D., & Zeichner, A. (2018). Masculinity, emotion regulation, and psychopathology: A critical review and integrated model. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 66, 106–116. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2018.01.004</u>
- Campbell, R., & Raja, S. (1999). Secondary Victimization of Rape Victims: Insights From Mental Health Professionals Who Treat Survivors of Violence. *Violence and Victims*, 14(3), 261– 275. <u>https://doi.org/10.1891/0886-6708.14.3.261</u>
- Campbell, R., Sefl, T., & Ahrens, C. E. (2004). The Impact of Rape on Women's Sexual Health Risk Behaviors. *Health Psychology*, 23(1), 67–74. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/0278-6133.23.1.67</u>
- Campbell, R., Wasco, S., Ahrens, C., Sefl, T., & Barnes, H. (2001). Preventing the "second rape": Rape survivors' experiences with community service providers. Journal of Interpersonal Violence, 16(12), 1239–1259. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/088626001016012002</u>
- Cohen, C. (2014). Male Rape is a Feminist Issue: Feminism, Governmentality and Male Rape. Springer.
- Crown Prosecution Service. (2017). CPS Public statement on male victims for crimes covered by the CPS VAWG Strategy. <u>https://www.cps.gov.uk/publication/cps-public-statement-male-victims-</u> crimes-covered-cps-vawg-strategy

- Ellis, A. E., Simiola, V., Mackintosh, M.-A., Schlaudt, V. A., & Cook, J. M. (2020). Perceived helpfulness and engagement in mental health treatment: A study of male survivors of sexual abuse. *Psychology of Men & Masculinities*, 21(4), 632–642. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/men0000313</u>
- Fielding, N.G. (1994), 'Cop canteen culture', in T. Newburn and E.A. Stanko (eds), Just Boys Doing Business: Men, Masculinities and Crime, New York: Routledge.
- Fisher, N. L., & Pina, A. (2013). An overview of the literature on female-perpetrated adult male sexual victimization. *Aggression and Violent Behavior*, 18(1), 54–61. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2012.10.001</u>
- Heidt, J. M., Marx, B. P., & Gold, S. D. (2005). Sexual revictimization among sexual minorities: A preliminary study. *Journal of Traumatic Stress*, 18(5), 533–540. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/jts.20061</u>
- Hickson, F. C. I., Davies, P. M., Hunt, A. J., Weatherburn, P., McManus, T. J., & Coxon, A. P. M. (1994). Gay men as victims of nonconsensual sex. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, 23(3), 281–294. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01541564</u>
- Hine, B. A., Murphy, A. D., Williams, E., Widanaralalage B. K. (in press). Listening to 'Leading Voices': Using Expert Insight to Identify Challenges to, and Suggestions for the Improvement of Rape Investigation and Prosecution in England and Wales. In E. Johnson (Ed), *Contemporary Issues in Criminal Justice*.
- Hine, B. A., Murphy, A. D., Yesberg, J. A., Wunsch, D., Charleton, B., & Widanaralalage Don, B. K. S. (2021). Mapping the landscape of male-on-male rape in London: An analysis of cases involving male victims reported between 2005 and 2012. *Police Practice and Research*, 0(0), 1–18. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/15614263.2020.1843458</u>
- Hohl, K., & Stanko, E. A. (2015). Complaints of rape and the criminal justice system: Fresh evidence on the attrition problem in England and Wales. *European Journal of Criminology*, 12(3), 324–341. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1477370815571949</u>
- Home Office (2019): Ending violence against women and girls strategy refresh: 2016 to 2020 (March 2019). <u>https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/strategy-to-end-violence-against-women-and-girls-2016-to-2020/ending-violence-against-women-and-girls-strategy-refresh-2016-to-2020-march-2019-accessible-version</u>

- Home Office (2021). *Tackling Violence Against Women and Girls Strategy*. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/</u> file/1033934/Tackling\_Violence\_Against\_Women\_and\_Girls\_Strategy\_-\_July\_2021.pdf
- Jamel, J., Bull, R., & Sheridan, L. (2008). An Investigation of the Specialist Police Service Provided to Male Rape Survivors. *International Journal of Police Science & Management*, 10(4), 486– 508. <u>https://doi.org/10.1350/ijps.2008.10.4.101</u>
- Javaid, A. (2015). Police responses to, and attitudes towards, male rape: Issues and concerns. International Journal of Police Science & Management, 17(2), 81–90. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1461355715580914</u>
- Javaid, A. (2016). Giving a Voice to the Voiceless: Police Responses to Male Rape. *Policing*, paw035. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/police/paw035</u>
- Kimerling, R., Rellini, A., Kelly, V., Judson, P. L., & Learman, L. A. (2002). Gender Differences in Victim and Crime Characteristics of Sexual Assaults. *Journal of Interpersonal Violence*, *17*(5), 526–532. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0886260502017005003</u>
- Kong, T. S. K. (2019). Be a Responsible and Respectable Man: Two Generations of Chinese Gay Men Accomplishing Masculinity in Hong Kong. *Men and Masculinities*, 1097184X19859390. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1097184X19859390</u>
- Levant, R. F., & Richmond, K. (2008). A Review of Research on Masculinity Ideologies Using the Male Role Norms Inventory. *The Journal of Men's Studies*, 15(2), 130–146. <u>https://doi.org/10.3149/jms.1502.130</u>
- Lowe, M. (2018). Male sexual assault survivors: Lessons for UK services. *Journal of Aggression, Conflict and Peace Research*, 10(3), 181–188. <u>https://doi.org/10.1108/JACPR-07-2017-0308</u>
- Lowe, M., & Rogers, P. (2017). The scope of male rape: A selective review of research, policy and practice. Aggression and Violent Behavior, 35, 38–43. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.avb.2017.06.007
- Mahalik, J. R., Good, G. E., & Englar-Carlson, M. (2003). Masculinity Scripts, Presenting Concerns, and Help Seeking: Implications for Practice and Training. *Professional Psychology: Research* and Practice, 32(2), 123.
- Mayor's Office for Policing and Crime (2021). The London Rape Review. An examination of cases from 2017 to 2019 with a focus on victim terminology. *MOPAC Evidence & Insight*. <u>https://www.london.gov.uk/sites/default/files/final\_rrvictimtech\_6.12.211.pdf</u>

- McLean, I. A. (2013). The male victim of sexual assault. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, 27(1), 39–46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2012.08.006</u>
- McLean, I. A. (2013). The male victim of sexual assault. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics & Gynaecology*, 27(1), 39–46. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2012.08.006</u>
- Mezey, G., & King, M. (1989). The effects of sexual assault on men: A survey of 22 victims. *Psychological Medicine*, *19*(1), 205–209. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291700011168</u>
- Mgolozeli, S. E., & Duma, S. E. (2020). "They destroyed my life because I do not feel like a man anymore": An Interpretative Phenomenological Analysis of Men's lived experiences of rape victimization. *Heliyon*, 6(5), e03818. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.heliyon.2020.e03818</u>
- Ministry of Justice (2019). Position statement on male victims of crimes considered in the cross-Government strategy on ending Violence Against Women and Girls (VAWG). <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/</u> <u>file/783996/Male\_Victims\_Position\_Paper\_Web\_Accessible.pdf</u>
- Ministry of Justice (2021). End to end rape review report on findings and actions. <u>https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/</u> <u>file/1001417/end-to-end-rape-review-report-with-correction-slip.pdf</u>
- Murphy, A., Hine, B., Yesberg, J. A., Wunsch, D., & Charleton, B. (2021). Lessons from London: A contemporary examination of the factors affecting attrition among rape complaints. *Psychology, Crime & Law*, 1–33. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/1068316X.2021.1880584</u>
- Nicholas, S., Povey, D., Walker, A., & Kershaw, C. (2005). *Crime in England and Wales 2004/2005*. 178.
- Office for National Statistics. (2021). Sexual offences in England and Wales: Year ending March 2020. 27.
- Peterson, Z. D., Voller, E. K., Polusny, M. A., & Murdoch, M. (2011). Prevalence and consequences of adult sexual assault of men: Review of empirical findings and state of the literature. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 31(1), 1–24. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2010.08.006</u>
- Posadas, J. (2017). Teaching the Cause of Rape Culture: Toxic Masculinity. *Journal of Feminist Studies in Religion*, 33(1), 177–179. JSTOR. <u>https://doi.org/10.2979/jfemistudreli.33.1.23</u>
- Rumney, P. N. S. (2008). Policing Male Rape and Sexual Assault. *The Journal of Criminal Law*, 72(1), 67–86. <u>https://doi.org/10.1350/jcla.2008.72.1.478</u>

Sexual Offences Act 1956. (1956). Statute Law Database. http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/Eliz2/4-5/69/body/enacted

- Sexual Offences Act 2003. (2003). Statute Law Database. http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2003/42/contents
- Somerville, M., & Gall, G., Sexual Assault (2013). In *The Canadian Encyclopedia*. Retrieved from https://www.thecanadianencyclopedia.ca/en/article/sexual-assault
- Stern, V. (2010). *The Stern Review* (p. 157). Government Equalities Offices, Home Office. <u>https://evaw-global-database.unwomen.org/-</u> /media/files/un%20women/vaw/full%20text/europe/stern%20review%202010/stern%20revie w%20-%202010.pdf?vs=655
- Survivors UK. (2021). Silenced Survivors: Understanding gay and bisexual men's experience with sexual violence and support services in the UK. <u>https://www.survivorsuk.org/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/Silenced-Survivors-A-report-by-SurvivorsUK-.pdf</u>
- UK Public General Acts. (n.d.). *Criminal Justice and Public Order Act 1994*. Retrieved June 3, 2020, from <u>http://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/1994/33/contents</u>
- Voller, E., Polusny, M. A., Noorbaloochi, S., Street, A., Grill, J., & Murdoch, M. (2015). Self-efficacy, male rape myth acceptance, and devaluation of emotions in sexual trauma sequelae: Findings from a sample of male veterans. *Psychological Services*, *12*(4), 420–427. <u>https://doi.org/10.1037/ser0000046</u>
- Walker, J., Archer, J., & Lowe, M. (2005). Effects of Rape on Men: A Descriptive Analysis. Archives of Sexual Behavior, 34, 69–80. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-005-1001-0</u>
- Weare, S. (2018). 'Oh you're a guy, how could you be raped by a woman, that makes no sense': Towards a case for legally recognising and labelling 'forced-to-penetrate' cases as rape. *International Journal of Law in Context*, 14(1), 110–131. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1744552317000179
- Weare, S., & Hulley, J. (2019). Experiences of men forced-to-penetrate women in the UK: Context, consequences, and engagement with the criminal justice system: Project Report.
- Widanaralalage, B. K. (2022). A solitary place: a phenomenological examination of male-on-male rape and sexual abuse. Doctoral thesis.

<sup>3</sup> Under the Sexual Offences Act 2003, only men can be perpetrators of rape: 'A person (A) commits an offence if—(a)he intentionally penetrates the vagina, anus, or mouth of another person (B) with his penis, (b)B does not consent to the penetration, and (c)A does not reasonably believe that B consents.' Women are only prosecutable under rape legislation through the acts of aiding and abetting an act conducted by a man. Some authors have argued that such distinctions make rape a 'gendered crime' (Weare, 2018)

<sup>4</sup> Position statement on male victims of crimes considered in the cross-Government strategy on ending Violence Against Women and Girls (VAWG). Ministry of Justice (2021)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The attrition problem, or 'justice gap' (Brown, 2011), describes a trend in criminal justice studies on sexual offences, whereby only a fraction of crimes is ever reported to the police, and of those which are reported, very few result in a conviction (Hohl & Stanko, 2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> 'Third sector services' is a term used to describe the range of organisations that are neither public sector nor private sector. It includes voluntary and community organisations (both registered charities and other organisations such as associations, self-help groups and community groups), social enterprises, mutuals and co-operatives.